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ESSEX COUNTY 3,000 METRES CHAMPIONSHIP
It's confirmed as 1:30 p.m., 15th May, Chelmsford.  
Details,entry forms,etc., at http://www.essexathletics.org.uk
Let's see a full turnout of Essex-qualified race walkers at an event before an audience, and to show us as being better

supported than in recent years

THREE-LINE WHIP
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The heavily-sponsored Pat Furey Trophies Meeting is to be held on Saturday 9th April (rescheduled) at an earlier start time of 12.30pm.  This popular 5 miles race has a new date so as we can put on top-class road walking before an audience.  It's part of a Lee Valley track meeting and will see walkers go round that track a few times before wheeling out onto local roads to complete the distance.  There's plenty of great prizes...thanks to that former International walker, the always genial PAT FUREY!  It's a key race in the Enfield League programme as it offers double-points and is one of those 5 mile events which counts for special 2011 Centurions awards.  It's £5 for advance entries/£6 on-the-day.  Entry forms can be downloaded from Lee Valley's website : www.leevalleypark.org.uk
"I WOULD WALK 500 MILES"

It's a line from a 1988 hit recorded by The Proclaimers, and now HANS RENNIE can proclaim he's walked 500 miles...from the RAF station at Cranwell (Lincolnshire) to Nijmegan, which is 200 miles.  (Note : the bit from Hull to the European mainland was completed by ferry...even Hans can't walk-on-water).  Hans did the Nijmegan March (he's a regular) - 4 days of 25 miles making up 100 miles, then returned to RAF Cranwell on 200 miles of roads.   Total = 500 miles.   He raised a huge sum of £17,500 for Help for Heroes, a charity favoured by a some of our readers (see last issue's top article).   He'll be back in business on the fund-raising scene when doing the early-September Ossterbeek All-Day Walk where participants opt for a number of distances but, needless to say, Hans will pitch-in for the maximum 40K.   He seeks to boost the "Army Benovelent Fund" coffers which have had many calls upon them in recent years.   A former Metropolitan Police Walking Club Honorary Treasurer he now fills the same role, with equal efficiency, for The Centurions.  Hans qualified for them with a gutsy walk in that 1993 joint Surrey Walking Club/Metropolitan Police Open 200K race at Battersea Park.  Contributions for his next big fund-raising venture can be made directly to Hans at meetings/functions or send cheques (made payable to the Army Benevolent Fund) to him at : Golden Ramblers, Dray Road, Odcombe, Somerset.  BA22 8UL.

MORE TIME FOR WALKERS

Late May's 20K Olympic course tryout event along The Mall & Constitution Hill had been billed as having a 2 hours pre-race check-in time.   That's eased...now only 90 minutes, but still likely to be a challenge for those with "cutting it fine" reputations.
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TOP JUDGES

The IAAF have announced 30 International Judges and we congratulate all 30 on their status, especially 4 who are well known to our readers - HANS Van der KNAAP (Netherlands), PIERCE O'CALLAGHAN (Ireland) and GB duo STEVE TAYLOR (IOM) & CATHARINE TELLING.
CENTURIONS ITEMS
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A 2011 Centenary Handbook is soon to be published for £10 and copies will be on sale at Enfield League events.   It's well worth adding to your bookshelf as it has loads of fascinating walking history/facts from early days to 2011.   Imaginatively edited by SUE CLEMENTS it's a great read...whether you're a Centurion or not.   Details can be found on The Centurions website where also can be found info about Centurions merchandise/clothing.    Log on to : www.centurions1911.org.uk
KING OF THE BOARDS

Ilford's in-form FRANCISCO REIS easily won his 3rd successive Indoor 3,000m metres walking race at the Lee Valley Arena on February 28th.

Having won the London Games and then the Southern Veterans Championships on a track he clearly likes, Francisco added the British National Veterans title to his impressive 2011 haul.  Leading from start-to-finish he broke the tape in 14.04, with his best work coming both early and then late on with an even mid-race stretch.  The Ilford athlete aimed to break 14 minutes, but with competitors being lapped, he found himself racing in lanes 2 and 3 at times, so adding to his distance covered.   It was a shock for the 2nd man, Welsh Champion Mark Williams (Tamworth AC), who has been near-unbeatable in veterans sprint races for many years.  Mark could never close that gap as he finished 2nd in 14.23, after which he warmly congratulated the victor.   Completing the frame was another Indoor regular NICK SILVESTER in 14.26.

There were age group medals for DAVE SHARPE (silver) and ALAN O'RAWE (bronze).  Popular Essex 2nd claimers JOHN HALL, SEAN PENDER & RON POWELL were also prominent.

WHAT DO YOU THINK OF IT 
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SO FAR?

Our Lee Valley host RON WALLWORK seeks walkers opinions on a new course that was used for February's Enfield League race?  Some have already told him but he's keen to hear from more.   Please respond directly to Ron if you've haven't already done so.
BELGRAVE HARRIERS ANNOUNCEMENT
Dave,


It is with regret that BELGRAVE HARRIERS COMMITTEE have decided that the ANNUAL 7 MILES WALK will not be held in 2011.


A lot of thought has gone into this decision. Over the last few years the numbers have reduced . New courses have been tried but to no avail. The modest entry fee covers very little in respect of the extensive prizes to which Belgrave have always provided. Gone are the days when many generous benefactors donated to the prize fund.


The course used is not without its problems and can be hazardous, not helped by that well known few who insist on walking in the middle of the road, in spite of warnings.


Alternative venues have been considered i.e. Battersea Park, but this would cost even more to promote.


So it is with regret and sadness that after nearly 40 years at the helm on this event I bow out and thank all those hundreds of walkers and officials who, over the years, have graced Belgrave Hall and the surrounding roads of Wimbledon.


Carl Lawton

 

Adds Hon.Ed. 
  As Essex Walker wrote "Use it or lose it" (borrowed from Dr.Beeching in 1963).  One of Race Walking Record's saddest ever pictures was of just 19 mainly "over the hill" walkers standing in a Wimbledon side-street awaiting starter's orders last November. 18 finished with FRANCISCO REIS the last men's victor, MAUREEN NOEL was the final ladies winner and Ilford the last team winners.    Truly a great Open 7 and once part of a wonderful scene : Leicester, Vauxhall Motors, Highgate, Met.Police and Cambridge Harriers.   And of course Enfield...which now remains the only one of a series once the backbone of British walking.   Pity we never got an officially billed "final" event, as such promotions (witness Chippenham-to-Calne and others) have proved great occasions where yesteryear's champions and stalwarts alike have attended.   Carl thanks those who've graced this event over decades...we in turn thank those who've made efforts to keep staging a popular race...and those true enthusiasts (especially Carl) who kept it going when numbers nosedived in recent years.    Every reader will have their own special Wimbledon memory.  DA.

WRITES DAVE SHARPE
Dear Cur,


I've heard that last year was the end of Belgrave's Open 7.   Well I was not surprised a lot, due to the low numbers that turned out.  It's mission impossible to park.  As for the trains it's either mainline from Waterloo or on the District Line.   The course is a good 10-to-15 minutes walk away from Belgrave Hall.   A good warm-up on the way out but a tough walk back when you're knackered.   I did suggest a move to try Battersea Park on a Saturday or Sunday.   Still our Lord's Day - I am not talking about cricket.  But you have extra costs there.


I raced on the old course that went around the Common.   One kid even called me a Womble.   Then we went up-and-down Copse Hill, then we finished in Lauriston Road.  It was always 300 yards over and when I did 59.55 it was on a long course.   And we had fields of over 180 - the dart thrower's favourite score - and plenty of helpers, marshals and judges.   As it has gone on it has become the "one-man show" with less people to help "Mr.Belgrave" - Carl Lawton with the bobble hat.   Dates of races on the open road are becoming less.   I admire Carl for the times he has organised this event.   Now we have 1 less date in the calender year.  Perhaps someone will use that date but they cannot ever replace the classic Belgrace Open 7 Miles?


Yours in sport.   D.W.Sharpe C578
Adds Hon.Ed.  The writer gave many good years service as a Bels member
EMAILS MIKE HINTON
RE. BELGRAVE HARRIERS ANNOUNCEMENT

HELLO DAVE,


THAT'S A SHAME ABOUT THE BELGRAVE 7 WINDING UP.   I GUESS ITS BEEN ON THE CARDS FOR A NUMBER OF YEARS WITH SUCH A SMALL ENTRY.   I THINK THERE USED TO BE SEVEN OPEN 7's AT ONE TIME, NOW ONLY THE ENFIELD LEFT.    THE BELGRAVE WAS ALWAYS A TOUGH COURSE, ONE I USED TO ENJOY, PERHAPS THAT AND BEING CLOSE TO XMAS DIDN'T HELP !!


REGARDS,  MIKE
RE: BELGRAVE HARRIERS ANNOUNCEMENT (From Steve (Uttley)
Dave

I think this was near inevitable following the turn-out last year. It was very much on probation from the year before.  A turn out of at least 40 would have been needed to save it.

Kind regards

Steve

....................................................................................

HUSH HUSH THERE'S A WALK ON!

There's something about being Editor of a Newsletter that makes folk think you know all, about all!   EW's Ed. has had phone calls, emails and personal questions...about the big Olympic try-out race along The Mall/Constitution Hill on May 30th.   The RWA isn't promoting it, but whoever is could have issued a simple statement, ages ago, to end speculation about this occasion.   This event is being promoted by rumour/hoax/gossip/hearsay/imagination!  At February's Bexley race it was even rumoured it was "off".  Who knows?
.....................................................................................

PASSING-ON
We're sorry to hear that Suffolk walker Serena Queeney, who we see at many of our events, has lost her mother - who wasn't far short of getting a Queen's telegram!   We express condolence to Serena and her family.   We also express condolence to former Essex leading walker LEW MOCKETT (now Sussex-based) on the sad death of his sister.  There was a link between the deceased lady and race walking as she brought her dog to Ed Shillabeer's veterinary surgery when professional opinion was required.

OLIVE MEGIT R.I.P.
With sadness it's reported that former Essex County President Olive passed away in February.  Olive was prominent in the UK Women's League since its inception, and in 2009 received a major "Services-to-Sport" award for voluntary work in this area.   Olive was a keen supporter of the County's race walking scene, and came to present awards during her time wearing our President's chain.  Olive was a resident of Great Dunmow.  A well-attended funeral service was held at Chelmsford Crematorium.   Sadly few in the walking world got to know of this, as nobody connected with our Essex Walker email info service got told.  You may mark this lady's sad passing with a donation, the nominated good cause being the RNIB.  Cheques made payable to RNIB can be sent to undertakers : Daniel Robinson & Sons, Haslers Lane, Great Dunmow, Essex.  CM6 1XS.   To Olive's family we express our condolence.
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EMAILS PETER CASSIDY 
RE 2012 OLYMPIC WALKS

It appears from the information that I’ve had that for the walks (and the marathon) there will be free areas and paying areas. I imagine that the paying areas will be in the vicinity of the start/finish, but since the stretch of road being used is only 1 kilometre long it may not make much difference; far more fun, I should think, to be at the turn points, howling derisively!

It reminds me of an incident while I had the joy of being an officer of Southend-on-Sea Borough Council, which hit upon the idea of closing off part of Western Esplanade and selling entry tickets thereto for watching the flying parts of the Southend Air Show. Even Essex Girl could work out that the view of flying aircraft from the free side of the barriers was as good as from the £10 side!

If I hear of anything concrete (the barriers, perhaps?) I’ll pass it on.

Best wishes.   Peter Cassidy

APPRECIATION

With regards to his worthy election as a Centurions Vice-President, JACK THOMAS writes :

It is a great honour and I am proud of it.   I believe that there is no greater honour than that conferred upon you by your own group.   They know, better than anybody, what you have to do to be successful and accepted in that particular area.   It is the greatest honour that anybody can have.

Will see you at the Centenary Dinner in May.

Many thanks.

Jack Thomas.

EMAILS A BIG NAME
Hi Dave,

Thanks very much, I would love to read EW each month. Say a hi to any of the guys who might still remember me from all those years ago, they were great days.  

Many Regards Dave,

Mike Parker

WRITES VAL MOUNTFORD

Hi Dave

 
It was nice to see you today and hope that you enjoyed your race.    Perhaps you would be kind enough to print my post race comments in Essex Walker. 


How to encourage youngsters into the sport :    Disqualify  an 11 year old in his second walking race. Not for running which would have been acceptable but for the Bent Knee Rule which most of us struggle to understand.     Surely encouragement and advice on style would have been the way forward not disqualification.   No wonder we don't have youngsters coming to the sport.


Thanks a lot Dave


Regards,   Val

 

Adds Hon.Ed.    This lad was the ONLY non-senior walker on Essex County AA's Indoor Championship programme (Lee Valley 13 Mar).   What an image to present to spectators and others of similar age.    He took it in a spirit of sportsmanship, but was obviously hugely disappointed at being told to leave the track in front of his family and everybody else.   And...he tried his best, and certainly wouldn't have seen "red" in a 'B' race.  Val's email goes along the lines of what several folk said at this event's conclusion.

FROM CHRIS FLINT
flintc@scr-ltd.co.uk
Subject: Vets AC/Battersea Park Races

Dave,


They're on Tuesday 19th April at 7 pm (5 Miles Road) and the VAC/Herts/Middlesex/Surrey 10,000m Champs (track) and Wednesday 27th. April at 6.30 pm.


Any publicity would be very much appreciated, and also there is a need for judges, lap recorders and timekeepers. 

The time has come when we cannot expect Cecil Gittins and Stuart Bennett to do it all!

Thanks,  Chris.
Adds Hon.Ed.  These well-established evening series of events at Battersea Park are staged by Veterans Athletic Club.   Non-VAC members/non-veterans may compete in guest capacity.  Enter on the night.  Please note a request for assistance and pledge your availability direct to Chris.   DA.

COMMONWEALTH YOUTH GAMES 2011
Dear All,
I think it time to resurrect our common aim of having race walking included in the Commonwealth Youth Games to be held in the Isle of Man later this year.   Through the efforts of many the LOC have agreed to include race walking in the programme, the events are 10km for boys and 5km for girls. However a race walking event will only happen if the athletes are proposed by your own governing body. 

 

The rules of the Commonwealth Youth Games are that for an event to be held there should be a minimum representation of five countries from the six regions, the six regions quoted in the Commonwealth Games Constitution are Africa, America, Asia, The Caribbean, Europe and Oceania.  

Click here for a copy of the constitution can be found here which will give you the Commonwealth countries in each region.  http://www.thecgf.com/about/constitution.pdf 

There is a maximum of two athletes from each country per event and are categorised as the IAAF youth age, that is  : Boys and Girls: 16 – 17 years of age (athletes born in 1994 & 1995).  So please, please contact your governing body and promote your athletes so that your governing bodies will want to take race walkers before competitors in any other sport. 

Kind regards

Steve Taylor - IAAF Race Walking Judge - Chief Judge 2012 Olympics

EMAILS PETER MARLOW 
RE 2012 OLYMPIC WALKS

I can now confirm, that apart for the last 100 metres, tickets will not be needed to watch the walks.

 

Regards.  Peter

FROM PETER RYAN

Dave,   

Did Auckland Half Marathon.   No race walking section - completed in 2-2-01 on an undulating course.  So my series were :  2-2-57, 2-4-04 & 2-2-01.   Not bad for putting in a hard effort whilst travelling and loving NZ.

Cheers  Pete

Adds Hon.Ed. 

Congrats to much-travelled Pete on flying our Essex walking flag so well
INDOORS AND OUTDOORS

In-form FRANCISCO REIS had a double gold medal weekend at the Lee Valley Complex over the weekend February 19th/20th. as he collected winner's awards on both days when indoors on Sunday and on Saturday when he sped around roads outside.

On a gloomy Saturday he lined up for the Middlesex County 10 Miles Walking Championship and won this title, by a distance, in an untroubled 82 minutes and 59 seconds.  The Middlesex race was held in conjunction with the Essex Championship, where last year's Champion was unable to defend his title.  Owing to work shift changes Scott Davis hadn't been able to maintain training schedules - but nevertheless came along to give support to colleagues.   The Essex title changed hands and was easily won by Colchester Harrier Dominic King in an excellent 71.25...albeit on an "out-and-back" course organisers later admitted was slightly under-distance and which will be re-measured before future races!  A close 2nd was twin brother Daniel in 72.19. Collecting the Essex bronze medal in 86.35 was Steve Uttley who deserved credit for appearing despite still carrying bruises from a bad racing fall 7 days earlier.

Together with Dave Kates, 4th in 96.32 and distance specialist Olly Browne, 6th in 102.30, Ilford AC retained their County team title.   Ilford's other finishers were stalwarts Alan O'Rawe and Mick Barnbrook who came 7th and 8th clocking 117.21 and 117.59 respectively.    Awards were presented by Essex County President Peter Sketchley.   

On Sunday Francisco easily retained his Southern Veterans Indoor 3,000 metres title as he finished, unopposed, in 14 minutes and 27 seconds from Belgrave Harrier John Hall who was 49 seconds in arrears.   In 5th spot came Dave Sharpe, who took the age-group award for the 55-59 band, in 17.44.  Sharpe enjoyed a good battle with Surrey's Peter Hannell who is noted for fast starts.  Dave got the better with 6 laps to go, before Peter rallied to pip Ilford's man by 2 seconds.
The 2011 Essex 10 Miles was billed as a "one off" 'B' race - so come 2012 (unless things improve) this year's record low turnout many get lower.   Yes folks...only 8 walkers contested a title that was once deemed so important that all County-qualified walkers inked this date in dairies months beforehand, and everybody got there!   It wasn't a good turnout to put before our Essex County President, who came from North Essex to show support.  Essex Walker will continue imploring readers to get to our start lines...and turnout!

ESSEX 10,000 METRES CHAMPIONSHIP

This annual event is again to be staged at Ashtons Track, Woodford Bridge.  It'll be on Saturday 7th May at 12 noon and, as in 2010, will also have an "Open" category.   Last year an "open" competitor - FRANCISCO REIS - won it.  As for our County, it was the worst day in Essex race walking history as only 2 men finished : STEVE UTTLEY (gold) and DAVE SHARPE (silver).   It's enter-on-the-day for a fiver.  However our County Walking Secretary RAY PEARCE would like indication as to how many are turning up, for the allocation of tasks (i.e. lap scorers etc).   So can you please indicate intentions when you see Ray at our meetings.

OLYMPIC SECURITY BILL HITS £1 BILLION
Security for London's 2012 Olympics will cost in excess of £1 billion, official figures reveal.   Building work is 79% complete with spending within the £9.3 billion budget set in 2007.  The operational security budget is now £757 million, £157 million over-budget.   When £286 million for construction security is added, it takes the total to £1,043,000,000.

ONE FOR OUR HISTORIANS

Argyle season ticket holder ED SHILLABEER read a history book about his Club and noted their 1909 trainer Joseph Upson had form as a successful pedestrian.  He asks if readers know more of him and his deeds?  Please see Edbanger at the meetings or respond to :  edmundshillabeer@aol.com

IT'LL BE ALL RIGHT ON-THE-NIGHT

Our National Squad got 6 weeks training down-under culminating in an appearance in the Australian National 20K.  They all dropped out!    Many Essex Walker readers easily remember when all teams sent overseas were announced "Race Walking Record"...and on return - good or bad - that same publication always carried a "Team Manager's Report".    One wonders what the Chief Faceur of this trip will come up with?  But having said that, nowadays we get little information of what GB walkers accomplish when abroad.   My comment, but one shared by most EW readers.   To look on the bright side, it's best to get such performances out-of-the-system before "the Big One" along The Mall in 2012 - where we hope all our readers will be either officiating, helping...or supporting them 100%

AND THEY GET PAID FOR IT

Eddie Butler:
“Johnny Wilkinson, back in the No.10 shirt. He’s wearing 21”

David Corkhill:
“Paul, forehand from Alison Merrien, or a jack round the back from Karen Murphy?” We’ll not report women’s bowls co-commentator Paul’s reply!
Paul Merson:
“There’s no one better than Paul Scholes. And the same goes for Cesc Fabregas”.

Matt Chilton:

“Two Old Bedfordians in the British eight who are Phelan their cox and Tom Broadway in the bow”.

Neil Warnock:
“Hull doubled up on Tarabt and put 3 men on him”.

Adrian Mutu:

“I take full responsibility for my actions and I will not hide from what I did.  Although the fact is, I was poorly advised by my agent”.

Chris Kamara:
“Ten minutes in and it’s a great game from start to finish”.

Kevin Keegan: 
“In one word? Yes of course he can”.

BEHIND THE SCENES

On that Friday before entries closed for our RWA National 10 Miles Championship (on the Monday) just 22 had been received.   RWA Championship Secretary PETER MARLOW then spent much of Friday, and the weekend, phoning Clubs and individuals imploring them to enter.   "I shouldn't have to do this" sighed Peter.   Too right he shouldn't!   But he did and it shows determination to keep UK race walking going.  Peter managed to double his entries...but even that's a poor turnout for a National which was once ever walker's favourite Championship.  Many at Coventry on March 6th had, on March 5th, spent a long day dealing with RWA's General Committee business in Newmarket's The New Astley Club - working on behalf of our sport.  It all goes on behind the scenes!   And we thank those whom undertake these roles on our behalf.

REGISTER YOUR INTEREST IN LONDON 2012 TICKETS
Use this link

http://www.tickets.london2012.com/?camefrom=CFC_LONDON2012_SIGNUP_TECHNOLOGY
FRANCISCO SIGNS OFF WITH A WIN
The season's final Cambridge Harriers Winter League 5K road race was staged at Bexley on a pleasant Saturday afternoon over 4 laps of an "around-the-houses hilly circuit on March 12th.  Ilford's inform FRANCISCO REIS shot off from the "gun" showing all (well the few there) a clean pair of heels as recorded an unchallenged victory in 24.16 with Ashford AC junior JONATHON HOBBS next in 25.09.   Francisco then signed-off for around 6 weeks to go "under the knife" for a hernia operation soon after.  Enthusiastic Francisco will be missed, but already talks with optimism of a return to competition.   We wish him a successful operation.    

As for the Bexley League it was a frustrating afternoon for STEVE UTTLEY and DAVE SHARPE.   Steve could have won by finishing in any position...a flat battery prevented his appearance as his car wouldn't start, it being too late to make alternative arrangements.   Dave Sharpe decided to "keep his powder dry" for the Indoor Mile, and would have won the Series (in Steve's absence) if he'd finished to form.   In truth it was the worst-supported Cambridge Harriers Winter League since its inception.   WHERE WERE YOU ALL?   The 3 dates this time (1 date forfeited by snow) appeared to be unsuitable for many.  The Organisers kept entry fees to just £2.  Organiser Noel Carmody is having another go and with optimism announced next Winter's dates as Saturdays 22nd October/3rd December/11th February/10th March.   All 2pm/enter-on-the-day.   The current Winter League Series (3 races) ended in near-farce as few walkers had appeared in the races.   Of those present on March 12th all had only done only 1 previous race and only 3 had completed the previous 2.   So when Series awards were made CHRIS FLINT was top man, BERNIE HERCOCK (3 times penultimate man) came 2nd and DAVE AINSWORTH (3 times last) came 3rd.  A trio of bus pass holders!  NOEL CARMODY's remarks at the Series Presentation (by Cambridge Harriers President) were pertinent and all agreed with him - even 3 unlikely award winners!  Only 1 senior lady graced the series, therefore winning her title unchallenged - popular GERALDINE LEGON (Bexley AC/LPR).   There were gaps in YAG categories owing to poor numbers.   Where are we going?...I think we know where!   Looking through records STEVE UTTLEY unearthed a 2004 Winter League result (over 10K) with only 8 finishers.  An isolated result, but this time we've continued that pessimistic downward spiral/trend of recent seasons.  More support next time please!

THE INDOOR MEN
On March 13th at Lee Valley Arena, Essex County AA staged their annual Indoor 1 Mile Walking Championship.  It proved a "battle royale" between 2009 and 2010 champions, respectively PHIL BARNARD and STEVE UTTLEY (both Ilford AC).  From the gun defending champion Steve set the pace and held a narrow advantage until Phil dominated the mid-race stage with an effective burst of speed to gain a race-winning 25 metres' advantage.  Then with 2 laps remaining Uttley upped his pace so closing the gap to within striking distance as the tape was broken by Phil in 7.45, with Steve timed at 7.50 for a silver medal.  DAVE SHARPE ensured an all-Ilford frame when finishing 3rd in 9.10.   Stalwart ALAN O'RAWE pounded out 9.58 for a commendable 4th spot.  Top Official PETER CASSIDY clocked 11.06 for 5th followed by DAVE AINSWORTH 6th in 11.25.  It's a welcome improvement on 2 previous years in terms of Essex support, so let's hope we can improve further in Olympic year.   Among contenders was STEVE ALLEN (Barnet version), the only Eastern Counties Championship competitor...he was close to the van in 7.55.   The only other Eastern Counties entry was Romford dentist DAVID BUCHANAN, who failed to fill a gap on the start line!
THE QUEEN's SPEECH
Queen of the commentary box - Essex County's regular announcer JUNE CORK last May advised Essex Walker that she'd put her microphone down during future walks, so we could race in silence (following an altercation with a critic).  June rescinded her threat and came up with good lines to educate our crowd and enthuse them about what was going-on before their very eyes!   June's a former race walker of note in a highly successful Southend-on-Sea squad of past years.  Thanks June!

NICE TO SEE YOU

In February's Essex Walker we published a nostalgia article about late-60s walking races, from photocopies sent in by reader MARTIN OLIVER.   Among those mentioned was BARRY WALLMAN who'd raced in East Anglia. All these years later Barry officiated at Lee Valley's Indoor meeting (March 12/13th).  It was nice to see Barry again...he's just stepped down - after decades - as Cambridge & Coleridge AC President.

NICE TO SEE YOU TOO

As contenders competed in earnest at our Essex/Eastern Counties Indoor Meeting DOMINIC KING toiled away, both indoors and outdoors, on a hard training session in the company of his coach.   Also on hand was "Think Tank" supremo - former GB International GEORGE NIBRE - who's becoming increasingly influential at the top of UK walking.  George, together with another former International FRANCISCO REIS, also gave time to encourage Indoor track walkers.   Thanks lads

SENT TO COVENTRY

Ilford's Neringa Aidietyte destroyed the opposition to win the RWA National 10 mile walking Championship in Coventry on March 6th in bright but cold conditions.  On a multi-lap course around a science park in the grounds of Warwick University she established a healthy early lead over double Commonwealth Games medallist Lisa Langford. In the absence of Commonwealth Champion and UK No.1 Joanna Jackson there was no one else of sufficient calibre to challenge Neringa who opened up her lead on a struggling Langford, returning from injury, to eventually win by 8 minutes in a personal best time of 76.19, a performance which would have seen her well inside the top 6 in the men's competition!  If Neringa can maintain or even improve on this form she will be a strong contender for a place in the Lithuanian team for the 2011 World Athletics Championships and the 2012 Olympics.

In the men's competition Ilford missed Scott Davis, the reigning National 50 kms Champion, and Phil Barnard who tends to concentrate on shorter distances.  When Francisco Reis dropped out while lying 7th it left Steve Uttley as the club's leading finisher in 9th place in 87-31, his best National performance for a number of seasons.  He was backed up by solid performances from Dave Sharpe in 29th place in 106-57 and Ed Shillabeer in 31st in 108-41, which placed Ilford a respectable 5th overall in a competition won by Yorkshire Race Walking Club.  An additional scorer in the top 12 would almost certainly have given Ilford enough points for a medal position.  However, the National 20kms Championship will be effectively a home fixture this year as it's to be held at Redbridge Cycling Circuit.  With the promised return of Scott Davis and hopefully a fit Francisco Reis, Ilford will be back in the hunt for team medals.

Steve Uttley's report (above) concentrated on Ilford's performances.  Essex finishers were few, but our County made the frame as DOMINIC KING was 2nd in 72.34 behind clear victor ALEX WRIGHT in 70.46.   Ever reliable JOHN BORGARS was 33rd/penultimate finisher in 114.53.   The ladies event CATH DUHIG gave a good account of herself to place 7th in 101.32.

LAPPING IT UP

Enfield's HELEN MIDDLETON was a class apart when lapping the field to win the joint Eastern Counties/Essex Indoor 1 mile Walk at Lee Valley Arena on Sunday 13th March, clocking 8.53.  Essex Walker readers will want to read about their Championship (events in conjunction).   The new Essex Indoor champion is LIZ STOCKER who won comfortably in 10.15 to earn gold followed by defending champion LINDA MOUNTFORD in 11.18 with JOAN BELL claiming bronze in 12.02.   Regular support of Essex events VAL MOUNTFORD was next in 12.31.    Youngster ELLIOTT MOUNTFORD, aged 11, tackled the Younger Aged Group 1 mile (also in conjunction) and fell foul of that 'A' rule in only his second appearance...much to the dismay of spectators.   See Val's comments in this issue.  It was good to see better support for this race after a somewhat quite couple of years.
RUMOUR QUASHED
BMAF Hon.Walking Secretary JOHN HALL confirms the BMAF 20K Championship won't be held at the Downham Estate on April 17th, as has been possibly speculated.

POSTAGE DUE

Hon. Ed. recently got a card informing him that an under-stamped envelope was awaiting collection at a local Sorting Office for a fee of £1.10p.  On coughing-up it was a ‘Reader’s Letter’.  And from a reader who used to be a postman!  Last year another £1.10p was needed to obtain an under-stamped copy of ‘Race Walking Record’.  Before tht more postage due was required to get hold of an unstamped Christmas card – sent by a walker!  My last 3 visits to a local Sorting Office counter have been initiated by walking contacts!


ON THE BOX 
Channel 5's "The Gadget Show" featured IAN McCOMBIE trying-out/testing pedometers with presenter ORTIS DELEY who properly introduced Ian by mentioning his impressive record (it truly is).  We saw the pair race walking...and whatever instruction Ian gave to Ortis certainly paid off as he looked good and clearly enjoyed it!  As a finale this intrepid duo ascended one of our tallest buildings (not in a lift but up a staircase) to test accuracy.  All good publicity with more on the programme's blog.

HAPPY RETIREMENT

Hockley-based former GB International distance walker ALEC BANYARD has retired.  Alec was a leading Southend-on-Sea AC member during their walking heyday.   He excelled in County, Area and National Championships and also won top Open events...so bringing his performances to the attention of UK selectors, who called on his services many times.  We wish Alec many happy years of contented retirement.

TRAVELLING SALESMAN
Reported in this issue is an all-time low of just 8 walkers contesting the Essex County 10 Miles Championship...yes folks...single figures!    One competitor setting a fine example of support is former Essex 10 Miles Champion, doyen AMOS SEDDON, at 70 years of age the senior Essex participant on the day.   He had his shop "open" before and after racing and also "set out his stall" on the tarmacadam with a confident performance.  Stay-aways please note!
FOR HIRE

Cabby STEVE ALLEN picked Anika Rice ( a winner of " Rear-of-the-Year") up on March 1st.    She got into his cab through a barge of paparazzi flashing cameras at her.  She wasn't very talkative at all, and got him to drop her off short of her home.   Which star will be next to hail our Steve?

IN THE VALLEY

Ilford's STEVE ALLEN showed he's got recent injuries out of his system and that he's fit...for he completed the Roding Valley Half-Marathon in 1 hour 37 minutes.   We look forward to seeing Steve back on our walking start lines soon!
LONDON HOTEL DEAL

The Guardian has a readers offer for London hotels.  The following hotel deal is available from now till May 15th, so covering the period of The Centurions House of Commons Centenary Dinner.  Prices from £75, excluding VAT, per room per night.  The chain is Guoman Hotels and this offer is subject to availability.

4* Charing Cross (Glamour on The Strand), 4* The Cumberland (for West End Shopping), 5* The Royal Horseguards (AA London Hotel-of-the-Year 2010/11)and 4* The Tower (Stunning Views of Tower Bridge). To book, and view terms/conditions,  visit www.guoman.com/guardian or call 0871-971-1836.
HOUSE OF COMMONS CENTENARY DINNER

As previously reported, The Centurions are to hold their Centenary Dinner in the Members Dining Room of the House of Commons on the evening of Saturday May 14th.   This magnificent building was the setting for The Centurions in 1961 when they held their 50th Anniversary Dinner in that same room.   All 170 tickets have been snapped-up, but there is a waiting list which currently only has 2 persons in it.   So if you wish to express interest...well...you never know.   You might get in if cancellations occur.   Tickets cost £60 per head to dine in a truly wonderful setting.   If you wish to put your name down on a very short wait list, then please email your intentions to organiser, Centurion Kathy Crilley at :  kathy.crilley@btinternet.com
Or forward your names on to Hon.Ed. who'll pass them on to Kathy.

CENTURIONS CENTENARY MEDAL

The Centurions have ordered a special Centenary Medal, for every Centurion attending their Centenary Dinner on May 14th.  On request, additional medals have been ordered for those Centurions unable to attend this function.    They'll be on sale for £3.50p (including p&p) after this function.  Only those who have qualified as a Centurion in a UK race will be eligible to purchase, and details of how to obtain these much sough after medals will be published in a future issue of Essex Walker and other publications.

MERRY DANCE

It was good to see ex-London Vidarian DEREK WARRILOW again, looking well, at the Metropolitan Police Annual Dinner/Reunion.   He now does Veterans Triathlons and is an ultra-keen Morris Dancer who goes all over the country performing with his Ewell-based group.   Walkers are a varied lot!

AT THE YARD

The Metropolitan Police staged their Annual Dinner & Reunion at Peelers Restaurant in New Scotland Yard on Wednesday May 9th.  As always it was open to walkers who hadn't served in the Police and a number attended.   A good evening was had by all.  The guest speaker was Sir Ian Johnston QPM, CBE - Director of Security & Resilience for the London 2012 Olympic Games.  He spoke about his role and stated that these Games would be held with a greater possible security threat than any previous ones.    Chairman of the Metropolitan Police Walking Club, genial Andy Bignold stated that this well-established annual function would in future be held on it's traditional date...the 1st Wednesday of March.   So please ink Wednesday March 7th into your diaries now.


CIVIC AWARD
Former RAF Representative walker, London Vidarian and Anglia Strider DAVE GULLIVER now resides in Swaffham.  He made a brief comeback a few years ago when appearing at our much loved Donkey Lane in a 5 miles Enfield League event.  A retired RAF Warrant Officer, Dave's now a 17 handicap golfer and he's also Chairman of the League of Friends at Swaffham Cottage Hospital.  Dave's been most active in this role...and his efforts are to be acknowledged by a civic award from King's Lynn Council for his voluntary work.   We congratulate Dave on being recognised for his efforts.    Recently SEAN PENDER received a civic award for his community efforts in the London Borough of Tower Hamlets.

FIXTURES

9 Apr

Pat Furey Trophies Meeting/5 Miles


Lee Valley


12.30 pm

17 Apr

Downham Estate Walks




Downham



11 am

17 Apr

Virgin London Marathon




Greenwich


9 am

17 Apr

Sara Kelly IOM Memorial 50K



Peel

17 Apr

Jeff Ford Memorial Walks




Don Valley Stadium

1 pm

19 Apr

Vets AC 5 Miles/non VACs may guest

Battersea Park


7 pm

23 Apr

LICC/Enfield League 3,000 metres


Parliament Hill


11.45 am

27 Apr

Vets AC 10,000m + Herts/Surry/Middx

Battersea Park


6.30 pm

1 May

National 20K Championship



Redbridge Circuit

2.15 pm
2 May

Herts Veterans Open 3,000m



Stevenage Track

12.30 pm

2 May

Pednor Open 5 Miles





Chesham


5 pm

4 May

Eastern Vets T&F League



Various Venues

7 May

Essex County 10,000m Champs (+Open)
Ashtons Track


12 noon

9 May

Sth Vets T&F League 2,000m Walk


Lee Valley


7.10 pm
14 May

Centurions Centenary Dinner



House of Commons

7.30 pm

15 May

Essex AA 3,000 metres Championship

Chelmsford


1.30 pm

22 May

Inter-Area Track Walks




Tamworth

30 May

Olympic 20K Course Tryout Race


London/The Mall

4 pm

30 May

Bradford Open 35K and 14 Miles


Baildon



9.30 am

31 May

Vets AC 5Miles/non VACs may guest

Battersea Park


7 pm

BMAF WALKING
 - Latest Event News
Dear Walkers/Supporters,

This is to bring you right up-to-date with fixtures:

INTERNATIONAL EVENTS IN 2011 (details on BMAF website):


1. EUROPEAN NON-STADIA (i.e. road), THIONVILLE & YUTZ, Northern France, 13th to 15th May.  10k walk on Friday 13th and Men's 30k and Women's 20k on Sunday 15th May. We could have some good teams there - BE A PART OF IT! If you haven't done an international event before, you may wish to speak to me - they can be good fun as well as offering some good competition and the non-stadia is a very good place to start.


2. World Masters, Sacramento, 6th to 17th July. Online entries but also BMAF paper entries - deadline is 24th April. I'm not going, so team manager to be announced later.

BMAF CHAMPIONSHIPS (NOTE 20k options at 6 below)

1. 10,000m track - Horspath, Oxford on Sunday 5th June.

2. Main track & field championships - 25 & 26 June, Alexander Stadium, Birmingham.

3. 5k road - Horwich, Sunday 19th June.

4. 10k road - Leicester: date to be confirmed (weekend of 27/28 August or 3/4 September).

5. 20k road - the congestion of fixtures in spring and summer has made me look at putting this in conjunction with the 30k (

6. 30k road - Coventry, 20th August.

7. Long Distance - 100 mile race, Saturday/Sunday 2nd/3rd July, Lingfield Park Racecourse, Surrey.

Please let me know if you have any questions or comments on the above.

Best wishes

John Hall

020 8292 3627 : 07982 224312  stroller49@gmail.com
NO SHOW
Enfield League's Skills/Technique Day scheduled for April 17th is postponed due to the number of fixtures on elsewhere that day.  Owing to popularity this session won't be forfeited...as organisers are seeking a blank Sunday in May (to be announced) for rescheduling.
REQUEST TIME

Can anyone help at short notice?    I am after the first three, team and individual in the Belgrave Open 7 in the following years :  anything before 1964 inclusive, 88/89, 92-to-94, 99, 2003.

Carl Lawton
 sborinoco@aol.com

VIEWS OF DON COX
Hi, just thought I would wind you all up again,(most don't tune in to my way of thinking) I don't care about that, The Olympic tickets are one big rip off, you have to pay upfront, so they get interest on your payment even if you are "LUCKY" TO WIN A TICKET ,(thy make you feel lucky if you can pay for a ticket) ONE YEAR AHEAD, one year ahead the interest on the millions of tickets, never liked Seb Coe in his running days,(as a person) even less today, I will go for the free races, the cycle road race and marathon, maybe pay £25 for the mountain bike racing

DON COX
TEA FOR TWO
"Tea for Two" starred Doris Day with a catchy tune from George Gershwin.  It could apply to the Lee Valley where tea bar stalwarts at the Eastern Counties/Essex Indoor meeting included Enfield & Harringey stalwarts RAY GIBBINS (Club's Hon. Sec) & man-of-all-tasks SEAN PENDER, who both gave truly personal service to their punters.   Thanks lads...and thanks to all who assisted at this popular meeting in any capacity.

ONE MAN AND HIS BLOG

We recently told you about Elm Park-based former walker MIKE BRACE CBE getting his first guide dog at the age of 60 (Mike, not his dog IZZY).   Well folks he's outlined experiences of this on his blog.
PETER HILDRETH R.I.P.
Peter had died aged 82.   During the 1950s he was Britain's premier hurdler over 120 yards and 110 metres.  At Oxford in 1954 he finished 1st in the 220 yards hurdles (not a frequent event) which was the race immediately before ROGER BANNISTER became the 1st man to break 4 minutes for 1 mile.  Peter competed in 3 Olympic Games (1952/56/60).  Walkers remember him as The Observer's athletics correspondent from 1961 until his 1994 retirement.  He campaigned tirelessly against the menace of drugs in sport!   We thank him for many constructive reports about race walking and express condolence to his wife Carol and other family members
VIRGIN LONDON MARATHON ALTERNATIVE

Athletics followers can't say they haven't got plenty to consider on Sunday 17th April (see fixtures).  Included is a new venture - the delightfully named "Downham Estate Walk" in beautiful Norfolk.   Venue is The Federation Club, Lynn Road, DOWNHAM MARKET, Norfolk.  PE38 9QE.  You can opt for 3 distances : 10/20/30K with an 11am start.   It over a quiet 3K circuit with very little traffic.  It's good value for a fiver (cheques payable to Ryston Runners).  Details from Cath & Pete Duhig at 42, Wimbotsham Road, DOWNHAM MARKET, Norfolk.  PE38 9PE.   01366-388388 (eve) or 01366-383535 (day).  Fax : 01366-388900.   email : peter@peterduhig.plus.com  
EMAILS ED SHILLABEER

Don't know how to not send it back to you Dave in forwarding it to  Chris Maddocks cos he walked into the Sydney Olympic Stadium to The  Proclaimers!  Well done Hans Rennie, much more than I raised for Help  for Heroes in 2009.  Last year it was for Royal Marines Charitable Trust Fund, this year I will be doing the Chara Challenge for their third year on behalf of "Hounds for Heroes"!  Ed.  (Sent from my iPhone)

Adds Hon.Ed.  Ed's done the Chara Challenge before.  "Hounds for Heroes" aims to provide assistance dogs to Armed Forces and Civilian Emergency Services personnel who have suffered.   DA.

RECOMMENDATION FROM

SUE CLEMENTS
The Critical Past website has videos for sale, including the 1954 Manchester to Blackpool race:  http://www.criticalpast.com/video/65675062763_100-mile-walking-race_men-walking_people-gather_awarding-winner
I have not explored the website fully, but there may be some other useful bits and pieces.

Sue.

VACANCIES
At Havering/Mayesbrook AC's recent AGM, despite giving much notice about wishing to stand down, there were no nominations for 3 Officers who did stand down after decades of long service :  Chairman, Vice-Chairman and Hon.Secretary.  The next Committee meeting will have to decide how to "muddle-on" without 3 key positions...in the meantime some members will be "leaned-on" and others cajoled.  One hears more-and-more of this type of situation, and Havering/Mayesbrook AC are by no means unique.   Those at the top have no idea how grass roots athletics is being run...or more sadly...going!

WRITES BARRY WALLMAN
10 West Field,

Abington,

Cambridge.   CB21 6BE.


Dear Dave,

Great to meet up with you at Lee Valley Centre, great to see you are still competing.   I am not competing these days, but still officiating.  This year will be my 52nd year with the Eastern Athletic Association as well as the Cambridgeshire A.A.   I'm still a member of Cambridge and Coleridge A.C.   Many thanks for Essex Walker which was great reading, seeing many names etc.   I remember the past.


All best wishes...yours in sport.    Barry

Adds Hon.Ed.
  Martin Oliver's late 1960s results article certainly  stirred up wonderful memories.  How we wish such days might come around again!
WRITES DAVE SHARPE
Dear Sir,

Recently, like you, I managed to limp around the Essex Men’s Indoor 1 Mile at Picketts Lock.  As it was a Championship it was an ‘A’ race and cards went on the Wally board.  Nobody was pulled in that event.  Then we had the Women’s 1 Mile/Boys 1 Mile (in conjunction) in which Linda Mountford’s young son raced.  He had raced once before in the Essex Championship at Chelmsford last year.  He was on his own and was pulled out for bent knees.  It isn’t easy to race on an indoor track because of the bends and banks.  We had a very good commentator in June Cork of Southend who was very informed about events.  The track officials were stunned by the decision and some said, “Let him finish and talk to him afterwards”.  That would be using a rule called common sense.  We are finding it very hard to recruit youngsters into this sport.  We only had 1 walker under 30 (Phil Barnard).  The rest were veterans and this decision could turn them off.  The 4 judges were Ray Pearce, Pauline Wilson, Michael Croft and Mick Graham.  Now it’s time for them to put on their racing shoes and try to race indoors.  You can live and die by the sword of Damocles.


Yours Sincerely,


D.W. Sharpe,   Centurion 578/SCVAC/IAC

Adds Hon. Ed.
Dave questions if judges are aware of Lee Valley’s track conditions. The track is hard to race on with tight turns and steep backing making progress somewhat difficult.  Last year Essex Walker pointed out that during racing a judge (none of the above) changed his position, from the top of the banking to the inside, and so steep was his descent that he involuntarily broke into a trot!  Treading the boards is harder than you think.

REPORT FROM TONY PERKINS

Two Ilford members competed in the Lugano Walk Grand Prix in Switzerland. Neringa Aidietyte raced the 20km and was on course for a PB reaching 10km in 46.42 and finished with 94.27 for 11th place just 30 seconds outside her PB.  Evergreen Alan O'Rawe or O'Rave as he's known to locals contested the Masters 10km.  There was no cry of TAXI from his moblie whilst he raced.  He reached 5km in33.03 and finshed with a season's best of 65.58 in 21st place full results can be found at : 

http://www.swisswalking.org/data/pdf/resultats/2011/20110320_Lugano_Trophy.pdf?utm_source=twitterfeed&utm_medium=facebook
FROM BRIAN COPP
10 Clarence Road,

Littlesea Estate,

WEYMOUTH

Dorset.

DT4 9EE

Dear Dave,

The arrival of the ‘Essex Walker’ made my day!  I was very impressed.  It contains a lot of newsy information and you are to be congratulated on an extremely good effort.  I am sure readers enjoy it each month.


Believe me David, it was good to think that I was involved after such a long period out of action – since 1977 when I qualified as a Centurion at Bristol. When I see local youngsters and members of my club, Weymouth St. Pauls Harriers, out training my heart gives a leap.  How I would love to be doing the same!!  I used to love walking with Geoff Hunwicks from my home in Weymouth to the Portland Bill Lighthouse on a Sunday morning in any kind of weather.  On occasions we have arrived back to hot drinks looking like snowmen!  Yes, I still miss him – and the ice cream we used to purchase at the Bill. Of course you know Geoff has settled well in his Gambian home.  I have a great relationship with him.


It is such a shame that Harry Callow passed on, soon as he died the small race walking section we had and he supported and organised well – went with him.  The rest of the lads are rarely seen these days.  I keep in touch – by Christmas telephone call – with Basil Gale, one of my great friends from walking days.  He is now living at Melksham and tells me that he still trots around from time to time.  He’s another Centurion I envy.


Oddly perhaps I’ve won a trophy – yes, for half a season I managed to throw a skittle.  My team won the Championship of the Third Division of the Weymouth Portland Skittles League and we achieved promotion by a single pin!


Many thanks once again and congratulations all round on celebrating the Centurions Centenary.  Have a good time at the Dinner.  Wish I could be with you all again.  I know that Centurion Harry Callow would be very proud.


All the Best,   Brian Copp (Centurion 622)
TRAVELLING MAN


On a warm sunny Sunday morning on a "round the bays" course Pete Ryan lined up with 2000 runners and walkers to contest New Zealand's Wellington Half-Marathon finishing first in the Race Walking Section with 2 hours 4 minutes and 4 seconds on the stopwatch.   The 1st male walker just beat the 1st female as he caught a young NZ competitor at 19.5 kilometres.   She was suffering in heat having held a 30 second lead from about 4k and would have won if she had kept going at her earlier pace.   Pete felt he hadn't recovered from last week's efforts, which included the Tongarriro Alpine Path, the most beautiful one-day walk in NZ.   











